LINDENTIOOD COLLEGE



Founded 1827

PUBLISHED
IN THE INTERESTS OF
LINDENWOOD GIRLS—
YESTERDAY AND TODAY

M A Y 1925



MISS SARA SHOMBERG Spring Festival Queen

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

A monthly bulletin published by Lindenwood College Entered at the St. Charles, Mo., post office as second class matter

Vols. 94-97

MAY, 1925

No. 10

Baccalaureate and Commencement

CLASS DAY, SPRING FESTIVAL QUEEN, AND COMMENCEMENT PLAY

It would take the fingers of two hands to count all the events of Commencement Week, 1925, for Lindenwood has taken particular thought of parents and friends this year, and all the festivities "tread upon each other's heels," so that one who comes for commencement may see them all.

In deference to the honored speaker of commencement day, Gov. Sam A. Baker must be denominated first. Early in the season he accepted the honor of being Lindenwood's commencement speaker, and for the first time in the college's history, it is believed, an occupant of the gubernatorial chair will give this This seems to be only due, however, in reciprocal service, as it will be remembered that Lindenwood's president went to Jefferson City to give the inaugural prayer, at the time, last January, when Gov. Baker went into office. The commencement address is to be at 10 o'clock on Tuesday morning, June 9,

Baccalaureate Sunday, June 7, will have an address by a leading St. Louis pastor, Rev. Russell Henry Stafford, D. D., of Pilgrim Congregational Church. There will be 21 girls completing the four-year college course, and many others receiving lesser honors.

Monday, June 8, is the date set for crowning the Spring Festival Queen. Her portrait is on the opposite page. Attending Miss Sara Shomberg will be Miss Betty Bramlitt, maid of honor, Misses Margaret Slavens and Virginia Hoover from the sophomore class, and Elizabeth King and Margaret Enloe from the freshman class.

The festival dance of the sophomores has become traditional, although it is new every year. The class is already at work on its plans for the "picture" and on the brilliant costumes which will be worn for this outdoor ceremony.

In the evening of that day will be the commencement play, which likewise is now in preparation. It promises to be one of the best ever given at Lindenwood.

Class Day exercises have been set, as in previous years, for the morning of this eventful day, June 8. Of course all these proceedings are a secret, and cannot be anticipated.

The annual concert, and the art exhibition, and many minor entertainments are to fill in the closing week, and everyone knows the time will "fly" through the month of May, up to the final impressive day of caps and gowns.

Easter Recess

President and Mrs. Roemer spent the Easter recess at Lindenwood, making no trips, but enjoying a number of local social engagements. "Home" was indeed the place for almost everyone, students and faculty, in the brief season, April 9 to 14, many being influenced by the feminine urge for renewing one's wardrobe. The few exceptions were those whose homes were so far away that the long trip was impracticable.

Most adventurous of the vacation trips was that undertaken by Dr. Kate L. Gregg, of the English department, whose love for the "caves" so often written of by the poets led her to Onondaga, a series of beautiful onyx-bearing caves near Leasburg, Mo. With her was Miss Lois Karr, professor of physics and mathematics.

A thrill from above came on the last day of studies, when two men who "traverse the air in ships" came accidentally to a landing on the campus. They were two aviators from Bridgeton Field, with a new "balky" motor in their plane. Their visit lasted only 20 minutes, but it was just after lunch-time, and everyone stood at gaze.

"A Splendid Teacher"

Miss Janet Robinson, graduate of last season, is making such a record as a teacher of mathematics in the high school at Mt. Carmel, Ill., that the principal has expressed gratitude to those circumstances which "introduced Lindenwood" into his corps of teachers.

Miss Stone spent the recess visiting her niece, and was especially impressed with the class of 40 boys and girls who are taking Commercial Arithmetic under her guidance. She has also three classes in Geometry.

Nellie Don's Prizes

A flying visit to Lindenwood, her alma mater, was made by Mrs. Nellie Donnelly, of Kansas City, whom the commercial world from coast to coast knows as "Nellie Don," the manufacturer of women's housedresses and aprons. She renewed her offer of last year, to the delight of many students, of \$25 (\$15 for first, and \$10 for second prize), for the best design of a house-dress or apron in the art department, and \$25 in the same way, for the best made housedress or apron in the home economics department.

* * * * Faculty Recital

Mr. John Thomas, head of the music department, gave the following programme to an appreciative audience, at vesper service on Sunday evening, March 29, in Roemer auditorium:

German Dance Beethoven
Original Theme and Variations,

Opus 19, No. 6 Tschaikowsky
Romance No. 2 Schumann
Minstrels Debussy
Hopak Moussorgsky
arranged by Rachmaninoff

Fantasie on a Welsh Air Thomas Waltz Chopin

On the following Sunday evening, the last before the Easter recess, the Choral Club sang, with Misses Owens, James, Graziadei and Mackechnie as soloists, and there were numbers by Miss Gladys Sullivan, of the faculty, and Miss Gertrude Wallrich.

Miss Evelyn Brownlee, who graduated in 1921, has been specializing in physical education in her teaching in the high school at Ottawa, Kans., where she is now stationed. She has assisted in Missouri teachers' colleges for two summers.

Remembered by Mothers



"Very pretty" was the description that used to be given to Miss Gertrude M. Willcox, of Massachusetts, a teacher of mathematics at Lindenwood in 1890. Despite

the radical changes of fashion, Miss Willcox still, in this quaint picture contributed by Mrs. Anna Chidester Edgar, preserves her right to be admired for an attractive face. She was also "pleasant and quiet," the chronicler writes, and her hair was "beautiful."

Gave Generously to Tornado Sufferers

It seemed a special grace that although several of the Lindenwood students came from near the district visited by the tornado that swept through Missouri, Illinois, and Indiana, none of them suffered bereavement or injury to relatives. It was with real pleasure that the students responded to President Roemer's call for assistance, as far as possible, to the Red Cross in its work of ministering to the stricken. Gifts of \$500 were extended at the vesper service Sunday evening, March 22.

* * * *

Mrs. Thomas Archer Cleveland, (Margaret Ogle, 1917-20), of Jonesboro, Ark., was in St. Louis for her sister's wedding, and met many of her old Lindenwood friends, who were much interested in her fine little boy and the teeth he is cutting.

Cruising Foreign Seas

Miss Linnemann has heard from several former Lindenwood girls who have been cruising on the Mediterranean this winter. Miss Lillian Krauthoff of Kansas City, Mo., and Mrs. Chauncey Lick (Carrie Fill Tilles, 1888), of Ft. Smith, Ark., took this delightful trip. Another tour of Europe is being enjoyed by Mrs. William K. Roth (Anna Hauessler), former president of the St. Louis Lindenwood Club, and her daughter.

Letters have also been received by Miss Linnemann from Mrs. Agnes Mc-Cormick Sherburne (1881), of Tacoma, Wash., who has been spending the last two years abroad. She says: "We are spending the winter on the Riviera, after some weeks on a motor trip through Northern Africa, which we found not only interesting, but beautiful."

Living in Dallas

Mrs. L. E. Crandall (Janet Weber, music graduate, 1897), so well remembered in St. Louis for her skillful administration as president of the St. Louis Lindenwood College Club in 1920, has removed to Dallas, Tex., and her address is 4233 Lemmon avenue. The Dallas girls are enlisting her for the same good service in their club which she gave in St. Louis.

Girls "Found"

Two names from the former student roll, not located for a time, have been brought to light:

Anna Harris is Mrs. Henry Watson of Auxvasse, Mo.

Nellie Talbot's address is Greencastle, Ind., in care of Mrs. Alice Talbot Dunbar, her sister.

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

A Monthly Bulletin Published by Lindenwood College

Edited by the Department of Journalism

Address All Communications to

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE,
BULLETIN DEPARTMENT,

St. Charles, Mo.

MAY, 1925

Saving for College

"Thrift" plans, so universal now in the business world, are coming quite properly into college life. Perhaps this idea, which begins at Dakota Wesleyan University, at the suggestion of Dean Merrill Holmes, might shed "sweetness and light" on prospective students of Lindenwood: under this plan, prospective college students may forward savings to the college, in amounts of \$5 or more. In the college funds these savings will be placed at interest at 6 per cent from date received until actual enrollment takes place. This idea has taken hold immediately in South Dakota, and young pupils in prospect, some of them now just entering high school, have sent on sums which in the aggregate amount to \$2,000. Full protection is given, in case circumstances develop so that the student finds it impossible to enter college. The money would then be paid back, with accumulated interest at 5 per cent.

Athletes Give to Scholarship Fund

A generous portion of nearly \$200 realized by the students' Athletic Association annual comedy, given on the night of March 20, was presented to the Sibley scholarship fund, and the play

was such fun besides. It was written by Miss June Taylor, who came to Lindenwood this year from Dodge City, Kans. Her mother, Mrs. L. L. Taylor, came on for the play, and old girls who were back were Carolyn Sheetz, Helen Saunders, Ruth Kern, Betty Rogers, Lucille Jordan, and Mrs. C. W. Gross (Delia Kinkade). The comedy had the amusing title, "Oh Girls!" and contained much that was clever.

Chosen Maid of Honor

Miss Elizabeth Ganner, of Russellville, Ark., who was last year a student at Lindenwood, will be a charming maid of honor this month, May 19-22, at Dallas, Tex., at a convention of the Sons of the Confederacy. She has been chosen by the Oklahoma staff as maid of honor representing the Trans-Mississippi division, a district including all the States west of the Mississippi river below Mason and Dixon's line.

Miss Ganner recently was director of the juniors of the Russellville high school, in a play which the class put on, "A College Town."

Lived at Sibley

Mrs. J. R. Silver, whose death occurred at Denver, Colo., March 29, at an age past 80 years, is remembered by many old Lindenwood girls from the days when she and her daughter, Miss Cora Silver, lived in Sibley Hall, the daughter being a student of vocal music.

Mrs. Silver had lived in Denver for some time, and the funeral was held there. One of her sons, Mr. D. R. Silver, was a member of the Missouri Legislature. He survives her, as also her two daughters, Miss Cora Silver and Mrs. Robert H. Parks.

Mary Easton Sibley Fund Notes

EDITED BY CLARENCE A. BLOCHER, FIELD SECRETARY

An Appeal

The Mary Easton Sibley Scholarship Fund is progressing. Each week marks an increased activity among the Lindenwood Clubs, while the response from those who are not members of any club is hearty and generous.

However, there are still hundreds of former students who are not participating, and it is to such that we make this special appeal to join the movement. We have talked to many of you and know that you are interested and that you intend to help; yet you have just deferred from day to day and from week to week the sending in of your pledge not realizing, we are sure, how important it is for us to get as many pledges as possible in as early as we can. Don't delay longer, but send us in your pledge card by return mail. WE NEED IT NOW.

This is a movement undertaken by the alumnae and former students of Lindenwood College; and since this is so, every woman that ever attended Lindenwood has a responsibility in the matter. You may belong to no Lindenwood Club, or your club may be inactive at present; but this in no way affects your personal relationship to your college. This fund can be raised only by each one looking upon it as an individual matter—something that she must become a part of in order to secure its success. Are you doing this?

There are 2,500 former Lindenwood students now living. If each one of these would give only a small amount each year for the next three years, the fund would be raised. It can be done. How much will YOU give? Send in pledge cards, or your checks, at once. Don't put it off until next year, or even until next month. We need your support NOW.

What Small Gifts Will Do

During the past month we have talked to people of means who think that the Mary Sibley Scholarship movement is a most praiseworthy one and who are willing to donate substantially to such fund provided the former students themselves manifest sufficient interest to warrant such donation. This is one reason that we are urging every former student to make a pledge NOW. If we can go to these large givers with two thousand pledge cards in our hands and say, "See what the Lindenwood women are doing?" we can expect generous gifts from them; and we shall not be disappointed. But, if we have only two hundred pledge cards to present to them, we can't expect much support from them.

This is why we say, "Send in your pledge NOW, even though it is a small one. Manifest your interest in Lindenwood by being one of the two thousand. We need dollars, yes, but above all just now we need A GREAT NUMBER OF PLEDGES.

Contributing Classes

Up to the present time but eight classes are represented in the list of contributions sent in. Why wouldn't it be a good plan for the president and secretary of each class to get in touch with the several members and try to get a pledge card from every one? Who will be the first to try it and which class will be the first to make it one hundred percent?

At present the Class of 1899 is ahead as to the amount pledged and the Class of 1922 has the most number of pledge cards in. We should like to see other classes get into the race. Be sure to indicate the class of which you are a member when you send in your pledge so that this class may get the credit.

Patriotism and Other Programs

It was a gratification to faculty as well as students to listen to so fluent and clear an address on "American Citizenship" as was given by Miss Mary C. Olsen, Professor of History and Government, at the college patriotic service in honor of Washington's birthday, Sunday evening, February 22, in Roemer Auditorium. There were music numbers in support of the central thought, including a solo by Miss Cora Edwards, Department of Voice, "The Americans Come." Miss Harriet Collins read VanDyke's "America for Me." The hymns were likewise patriotic and reverential, "God Bless Our Native Land," "O God, Beneath thy Guiding Hand," and "My Country, 'Tis of Thee." The anthem was Kipling's "Recessional," with music by DeKoven. Dr. John L. Roemer pronounced the invocation, and Dr. R. S. Calder the benediction.

The auditorium was more profusely decorated than in any previous ceremony. Bunting and flags in the national colors festooned the balcony and the walls. The stage was bright with the colors, and portraits of Washington and Lincoln were set on easels, the frames draped in flags.

In the week of Washington's birthday, Wednesday night, a quartette of Lindenwood's best singers, Misses Carmela Graziadei, Helen James, Gladys Sullivan, and Emma Monier, sang by request at the Kingshighway Presbyterian Church, St. Louis. A playlet "Beau of Nash," was put on, in the same program, by

Misses Frances Baggett, Mary Olive Crawley, and Elizabeth Needles. The quartette has pleasant memories of singing at the College Club night at the American Theatre, in January. The star, Glenn Hunter, came afterward for a special visit and a little talk at Lindenwood. Of course the girls sang again.

Four students of the department of oratory, Misses Betty Birch, Rosalind, Douglas, Sylvia Rubins, and Isabel Poole, gave a pleasing program at the college chapel hour, February 19.

There was a students' recital of vocal and instrumental music, in Roemer Auditorium, on the morning of February 26. Piano numbers were rendered by Misses Helen Roper, Margaret Fox, Elise Rumph, Lavena Morrison and Marguerite McCormick. Those who sang were Misses Helen James, Fan Pierce, Emma Monier, and Carmela Graziadei.

Music numbers in the Sunday night vesper services have been of high merit. On one of the recent evenings, Misses Mary Sue Guthrie and Kathryn Mackechnie sang a duet, "Blessed Savior, Thee I Love." In a mid-February service, there was a solo, "Come unto Him," by Miss Eleanor Dressel, and on March 22, Miss Nellie Don Carlos sang effectively.

The Coffer-Miller Players gave a production of Sheridan's "The Rivals," at Lindenwood on the evening of March 25, which was counted an exceptional treat.

New members of the Lindenwood Players, whose names appeared in last month's bulletin, presented as part of their initiation Booth Tarkington's "The Ghost Story," their auditors being the rest of the company of Lindenwood Players.

Miss Frances Baggett as "George," the embarrassed young man in love with "Anna" (Miss Dorothy Dunseth) were central characters. Other roles, representing modern young people, were taken by Misses Audrey Rickert, Rosalind Douglas, Dorothy Williams, Ellen Bradford, Mildred Grauman, Dorothy Meyer, and Lillian Nacklas.

The chapel hour on Thursday, April 2, was taken by an oratory recital, in which productions of merit were given by four students, Lillian Nachlas, Dorothy Dunseth, Virginia Hoover, and Frances Baggett.

The debate was the thing, and the valley-wide question about "Congress by a two-thirds vote overruling Supreme Court decisions declaring Acts of Congress Unconstitutional" was taken up seriously with girls of Washington University, on the evening of April 2. In each case the home team won, the affirmative going from Lindenwood to meet the Washington University team in its own hall, and the Washington U. affirmative debaters coming to Lindenwood. The affirmative was argued by Helen Calder, captain, Ruth Rodda, Virginia Hoover and Marie Laney, alternate; the negative (winning) by Helen Lewis, Margaret Knoop, Virginia Symns, and Helen Trusty, alternate. * * * *

Club Officers

The following student officers have been elected by the International Relations Club, under whose auspices the debating is done: President, Helen Lewis; vice-president, Marie Laney; treasurer, Margaret Knoop; secretary, Virginia Foristell.

Births

Mr. and Mrs. Amon R. Daugherty, of Qunicy, Ill., have named their little daughter who arrived March 8, La Dena Marie, after her mother, who was La Dena Cole (1919-20).

A little son, Valle, has arrived at the home of Mr. and Mrs. B. Valle Grossman, of De Tonty avenue, St. Louis. The baby's mother is the former Dorothy Wetzel, a graduate of 1917.

One of the wittiest ways of announcing a little newcomer is the "Babygram" in regulation blue and white, sent from Chicago, by the "Baby Telegraph and Cable Co., Father Stork, President," which announces that Mr. and Mrs. Hubert Semmelmeyer (Marion Adderly, 1922-23) have a little daughter, Marion Eleanor. She is "dated" March 19, with a weight of six and one-half pounds.

"Mickie" is the nickname already given to little Howard Allan Mickel, who arrived February 2, weighing seven pounds and twelve ounces, the son of Mr. and Mrs. Chester G. Mickel, of Marshalltown, Ia. His mother was Miss Isabel Jean Weisman, who attended Lindenwood, 1920-21. She, too, had a nickname, "Buzz" Weisman.

* * * *

Through an error last month in the bulletin, Mrs. D. F. Ellis (Bessie Williams, 1886-88) was left in her girlhood home town of O'Fallon, Ill. Her residence is in Davis, Okla., now.

Mrs. Thomas H. Marshall (Eledith Elliott, 1918), now has her home at Albion, Ill., where her husband is State's attorney. Their little son, Arthur, is 19 months old.

Weddings

A March wedding was that of Miss Hallette Seibert (1919-20), of Ashley, Ill., to Mr. James Carlyle Barnard, of the same town. They were married on Saturday, March 14, at the residence of Mr. and Mrs. William H. Seibert, the bride's parents, in Ashley.

Mr. and Mrs. James M. McKie, of Wynne, Ark., have announced the marriage of their daughter, Miss Minnie Branche McKie, who was a student of expression at Lindenwood in 1917-18, to Mr. Guy Cameron Billups. The ceremony took place Saturday, March 14.

Miss Mildred Dial, who received her B. S. from Lindenwood in 1922, was married on Friday, February 20, to Mr. Walter B. Knox, of Nevada, Mo., in which town they will reside, at 527 South Ash street. Announcements have been sent by the bride's parents, Mr. and Mrs. Moses Dial.

Miss Ruth Yourtee, who attended Lindenwood, 1919-22, with the crowning honor of being "Annual" Queen in the year 1922, was married at Chester, Ill., on her mother's 39th wedding anniversary, April 19, to Mr. Julius Bode Willbrand, assistant cashier of the Central Trust Co. of St. Charles. The bride will be remembered at Lindenwood for her superior musical and artistic ability. She specialized in violin and art, and was leader of a "jazz" orchestra which was quite popular. She was also secretary and treasurer of the freshman class. Mr. Willbrand graduated from Missouri University in 1921. The ceremony took place at the home of the bride's mother, Mrs. Emma B. Yourtee, who is president of the Yourtee-Roberts Sand Co. Mr. and Mrs. Willbrand will be at home after June 1, in their new home which is being erected on Madison street, in St. Charles.

Miss Mildred Ogle, 1917-20, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. R. H. Ogle, of 7050 Washington boulevard, St. Louis, was married to Mr. Edward H. Meister, of St. Louis, Wednesday evening, April 8, at Grace Methodist Episcopal Church. Two of her sisters were her attendants. Miss Marian Ogle, and Mrs. Thomas Archer Cleveland, of Jonesboro, Ark., who was at Lindenwood the same year as her sister. Two other maids and five ushers made up the wedding party. The bride wore white satin, en traine, with a coronet of pearls and valley lilies above her veil, and the matron and maids' gowns ranged from flame ombre to most delicate pink.

St. Louis Club Welcomes Students

A most liberal attitude toward the enterprising St. Louis girls who formed an "associate" club at Lindenwood has been taken by the St. Louis Lindenwood College Club. At a meeting March 17, at the Forest Park Hotel, it was voted to change a section of the Club's by-laws so as to include as associate members "all the present students of the College whose homes are in the St. Louis district." The club reporter adds, "These new members will be most welcome at any of the meetings."

The address of Mrs. C. R. Yanger (Fay McCormick) is now at Wichita Falls, Tex. Her post-office box is 1335.

St. Louis "Guest Day"

On March 17, at the Forest Park Hotel, the St. Louis Lindenwood Club held a guest day program, which was attended by more than 200 women, many of these being guests from circles outside. A noticeable representation was from the Federation of Women's Clubs, and Mrs. F. H. Littlefield, president of the Eighth District of the Federation, made a pleasant address, saying she traveled a great deal, and "wherever she was, she boosted Lindenwood." She "felt as if she belonged," she said.

President John L. Roemer made an address, expressing appreciation of the club's substantial efforts toward the Mary Easton Sibley scholarship. As for the college, he said, he did not need to speak, "for Lindenwood is here." And there indeed was Lindenwood, the entertainment being all provided by the faculty and the students' octette.

Mr. John Thomas, head of the college musical department, played "Invocation to Eros," by Kursteiner; "German Dance," Beethoven, and "Fantasia on a Welsh Air," his own composition. Miss Cora N. Edwards, voice teacher, gave a contralto solo, "Fairy Pipers," by Brewer. There was a reading from Edna Ferber, "Sun Dried," by Miss Lucia P. Hutchins. Miss Agnes Gray, violinist, rendered "Hymn to the Sun," by Rimsky-Korsakoff, and "Melodies," by Dawes.

The Lindenwood octette sang several selections and responded to two encores. Members of the octette are: Soprano, Emma Monier, Helen James, Elizabeth Owens; second soprano, Carmela Graziadei, Sharlin Brewster, Marie Laney; contralto, Katherine Mackechnie, Gladys Sullivan. Virginia Bauer was accompanist.

Mrs. Joseph W. White announced as president of the club that the most elaborate, and it is hoped, the most promising source of income for the scholarship fund will be a moving picture in June at the Missouri Theater, "The Little French Girl." She told the story of the play, which is charming, and asked everyone to remember to buy through a Lindenwood girl, else the tickets will not count.

Mrs. Roemer, Dean Alice E. Gipson, Miss Alice E. Linnemann and others from the faculty were guests. The programmes were well gotten up, and were kept as souvenirs. Ices and cake were served.

* * * *

Mrs. Hugh F. Becker (Virginia Lewis, 1920) has gone from La Grange to live at Kirksville, Mo., where her address is 916 East Normal avenue.

Mrs. Q. B. Hirsch (Sadye Peller) has changed her address from 67 Coolidge avenue to 148 Pard drive, in Atlanta, Ga.

Miss Louise Tragitt, A. A., home economics department, 1918, is teaching in the high school at Grayville, Ill., just nine miles from Albion.

Texas girls who knew Mrs. M. T. Kauman (Franc Coleman, 1920-21), have recently heard from her at 208 East Eighth street, Grand Island, Neb.

Can Anyone Locate Them?

Daisy D. Dozier	St. Louis
Bessie Wilson	Dardenne, Mo.
Faith Harts	St. Louis
Ida Peck	St. Louis
Minnie Stotlemeyer	St. Louis

Club Corsages in College Colors

(Sent by Edith Dockstader Coryell)

Mrs. C. H. Baker, of Pasadena, made it possible for the Lindenwood Club of Southern California to hold the March meeting in the Friday Morning Club Building. The favors at the luncheon were yellow and white corsages, given by Mrs. Baker.

The members had the pleasure of listening to two well-known stage personages, Olga Petrova and Leo Carrillo.

The club was very glad to have Mrs. Deming of Kansas City, as its guest. She and her daughter, Elizabeth, a former Lindenwood girl, are spending the winter in California.

Mrs. Mary McDearmon, daughter of Dr. Robert Irwin, told of earlier days at Lindenwood, and others joined in brief reminiscences, which were very interesting.

This club was entertained January 17, at a luncheon by Mrs. C. H. Baker. The members were pleased to have with them Mrs. W. A. Stine, and her daughters Janet and Adele, who are spending the winter in California.

At St. Joseph

Members of the St. Joseph Lindenwood Club held their March meeting at the home of Mrs. F. H. Duke (Florence Houston), with Mrs. Guthrie Hillis (Lee Webb) as assistant hostess. The club was glad to have Mr. C. A. Blocher as a guest. He explained in full detail the plan of the Mary Easton Sibley scholarship fund.

Reports told of a rummage sale March 13, which although not as profitable as had been hoped, yet gave the club new enthusiasm to plan other things in the future.

Texas Club Adds New Members

Accounts come from Dallas of a meeting March 15, on the Lindenwood College Club of Texas at the residence of Mrs. F. J. Thall on March 15, when "a great deal was accomplished, even though there were only a few members present." The club drew up a constitution, and a definite plan was adopted for increasing the active membership.

Mrs. L. E. Crandall, who has only recently moved to Dallas, was elected secretary of the club. Miss Florence Bartz, who was Lindenwood's May Queen in 1921 (in which year she graduated) and who later taught in the physical education department, has her home in Dallas now, and has allied herself with the Texas Club.

The next meeting will be held just after the girls return from commencement, on the second Saturday of June.

Scholarship Benefit Party

A Mary Easton Sibley Scholarship benefit card-party was held in April by the Chicago Lindenwood College Club, at the residence of Mrs. Wagner, according to plans made at a meeting of the club, March 13.

The March meeting was held at the Broadmoor Hotel, where the club was delightfully entertained by Mrs. William Bonn (Magenta Hilger) and Mrs. Lyman Huff (Bessie Baird). Bad weather and illness kept quite a number away, "but they missed a good meeting."

Mrs. H. C. Wright was added to the roll as a new member.

* * * *

Mrs. C. E. Ridley (Orlo Lambert) is in her new home at 205 South Chestnut avenue, South Gale, Huntington Park, Calif.